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July 23, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is an ordinance that approves the 2004 Executive Space Plan (Space Plan) and amends King County Code Section 20.12.100.  This code requires that an annual update to the Space Plan be submitted each year, including information on the county’s current and future space needs and facility work program.  This transmittal is accelerated this year to better integrate with the preliminary sizing and programming of the new county office building. 

The Space Plan is the product of cooperative efforts of executive and separately elected officials’ staffs and uses as guidance the recommendations of the Space and Facilities Peer Review Panel.  This Space Plan projects the county’s space needs over the next 10 years, proposes revised space policies and preliminary space standards based on those projections, and identifies an implementation plan related to the space policies.  Agency 10-year staff level projections are presented as a range with appropriate qualifiers.

In accordance with K.C.C. 20.12.100, the Space Plan is an element of the King County Comprehensive Plan.  Therefore, any changes to the Space Plan are actually amendments to the Comprehensive Plan.  This ordinance would constitute one of my proposed 2004 Comprehensive Plan amendments.  I am also proposing an amendment to the submittal requirements of K.C.C. 20.12.100 changing the space planning cycle to March 1, rather than August 1, and every other year rather than annually.  This change would allow for an analysis of council actions in adopting the budget and would give the county council ample opportunity to review each Space Plan before adoption in the fall and bring into consideration the fact that the space plan is a longer term planning document.  This change would also account for the longer term capital investment decisions associated with space planning.  An annual space planning cycle is costly and time consuming and does not add value given the long-term nature of capital investment decisions.

The King County 2004 Space Plan reaffirms the conclusions drawn in the 2003 Space Plan with regard to the need to continue efforts to reduce the county’s reliance on outside leased space.  Since a multitude of county services and corresponding staffing levels are not directly related to annexations/incorporations or current expense funding, it does not appear there will be significant overall reductions in King County staffing levels in the near future, particularly for those functions occupying downtown office space.  Rather, there will be slight reductions in staffing to individual agencies created by annexations or other reductions to revenue sources that will be more than offset by increases to other agencies that provide regional services or who expand contracted services.  Overall, county agencies expect staffing to increase from three to fourteen percent over the next 10 years. 

We have reached a critical juncture with regard to constructing a new county office building (NCOB) as the single most important implementation strategy to reduce the county’s reliance on outside leases.  The preliminary agency assignments to the NCOB have been reconciled to the staffing projections of this Space Plan resulting in a conclusion that the new building be large enough to house 1280 employees, consistent with the high end of the 10-year staff projections for these agencies.  This is a revised estimate to that presented last fall with the revisions described in more detail in the body of this Space Plan.  Just under two floors of the new building will satisfy growth needs for the county tenants assigned to the new building up through the year 2014, the planning horizon for the 2004 Space Plan.  

Even though the Plan concludes that the county’s overall staffing requirements will most likely not decline over the long term, particularly in the downtown area, there will be specific consequences to certain agencies directly attributable to upcoming annexations.  These agencies provide municipal type services to unincorporated King County or have shifted from providing services to unincorporated King County to providing contracted services to areas that have converted to cities.  This change has most significant impact on the many smaller suburban buildings that historically have housed agencies rendering services to unincorporated area residents and may result in a small amount of vacated space in the King Street Center Building and the Black River 900 Building, located in Renton.  

The King County 2004 Space Plan also clearly establishes the King County Courthouse as a specialty facility for agencies that require security screening and a higher level of security throughout their building.  Currently the county’s detention facilities and courthouses have this level of screening.  Duplicating this level of screening for general office settings is cost prohibitive.  Projected growth, as well as suburban specialty building consolidations, may add to the demand for secured space in the courthouse.  It is likely that over the next 10 years some functions not in need of the heightened level of security may be moved to other locations to make room for those functions that do have a heightened security requirement or functions needing the heightened level of security may be moved from the courthouse to other secured buildings.  Such moves are less likely if staffing levels at the lower end of the forecasts prevail.  
Nevertheless, there will in all likelihood be moves out of the courthouse over the long term to accommodate growth in functions requiring heightened security.

The King County 2004 Space Plan also includes a draft set of revised space programming standards that are being tested and verified with the construction of a new office building.  An implementation step accompanying the 2002 Space Plan called for a pilot test of modular furniture efficiencies.  The Assessor’s Office remodel was selected as the test project.  Although affected employees of the Assessor’s Office are primarily field employees, the Assessor successfully reduced their 8th floor Administration Building space by over 20 percent, freeing up space for other county functions and further reducing the reliance on leased space.  Thus, under many circumstances, investment in upgraded modular furnishings may prove cost effective.  Modern workstation configurations not only provide opportunities to save space, but also provide an opportunity to dramatically improve the working conditions for employees.  The 2004 Space Plan proposes a policy that embraces this concept by calling for a feasibility study of systematic office furniture replacement and on-call ergonomic assistance to size and configure new workstations.  Modern modular furniture will be a feature of the NCOB and the Facilities Management Division is actively exploring the concept of systematically upgrading and modernizing outdated office systems throughout the county.  
If you have any questions concerning the space plan or changing the space planning cycle to every other year, please feel free to contact Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES), at (206) 296-3824, or Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, DES, at (206) 296-0631.

I recommend the council approve this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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